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TOWN OF DEDHAM
PLANNING BOARD 
MEETING MINUTES
September 20, 2016, 7 p.m., Lower Conference Room 


Present:  	Michael A. Podolski, Esq., Chair
		John R. Bethoney, Vice Chair
		Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
		Ralph I. Steeves
		James E. O’Brien IV
		Richard J. McCarthy, Jr., Planning Director 

Call to order 7:00 p.m.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Plans, documents, studies, etc., referred to are incorporated as part of the public records and are on file in the Planning and Zoning office.   

	Applicant:	
	Supreme Development, Inc.

	Project Address:
	360 Washington Street, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-08-16-2117 – SCOPING SESSION

	Zoning District:
	Central Business

	Representative(s):
	· Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA
· Giorgio Petruzziello, Petruzziello Properties, 21 Eastbrook Road, Dedham, MA


 
Prior to the beginning of the meeting, Mr. Podolski made the statement that Mr. Bethoney recused himself from this meeting. The agency at which he works has a professional relationship with the Applicant. He was not present in the building and did not participate in any part of this meeting or consideration of the proposal.  

SCOPING SESSION: Mixed use building at the site of the former District Attorney’s building. Similar plans were submitted in July for an office building, but the interested group was not ready to commit; it is hoped that this will re-surface. The plans and renderings are now for a mixed use building; the design could be converted should the interested group decides to proceed. The Planning Board will need to issue a Special Permit for this. The building has been demolished for a staging area for 346 Washington Street (allowed under Section 3.3.7 of the Zoning Bylaw).  The building will be different from the new building next door but will coordinate with it. 

Existing Conditions:  Central Business, 12,215 square feet, frontage 120 feet on Washington Street.  Two curb cuts:  15-foot wide right of way and a wide curb cut in front of parking area, 8 parking spaces; arrangements were evidently made with various property owners for parking. 

Proposal:  Mixed use building with 2,600 square feet of commercial space and 33 one-bedroom apartments. The project complies with the ZBL, which requires the gross floor area of the commercial space and other nonresidential spaces to be at least 10% of the gross floor area of the entire building. Parking:  34 spaces proposed with 21 spaces in lower area, 13 spaces on Washington Street level under the building; the ZBL requires 33 spaces (one space per dwelling unit). The applicant will work with the Board to determine what parking would be required for the commercial use. Mr. Petruzziello is working with the State Department of Transportation and Representative Paul McMurtry about leasing property under the Providence Highway Bridge; this would provide 20 spaces. It is believed the project will satisfy the requirements for a Special Permit. Apartments will be regulated by size, with a minimum of 400 square feet and a maximum of 1,500 square feet. The demand for apartments continues to be strong, especially in Dedham Square, and has revitalized the area. There are now proposals for at least three more restaurants because of this. Most of Mr. Petruzziello’s tenants are long-term and stable. He has a 0% vacancy rate at his other sites, but if there is a vacancy, it is generally short-term, as he has waiting lists. 

Mr. Petruzziello has an existing right to build a 23,000 square foot building on the same footprint, and has a two-year window to do this. He wants to move ahead with this proposal. Mr. Zahka did not think any waivers will be necessary; parking is a determination, not a waiver. The building can be built as a matter of right without waivers. The ZBL says that anything over 25,000 square feet is a major nonresidential project requiring a Special Permit; this project will be very close to 25,000 square feet. A traffic report will be done.  The commercial space is retail/office. They would need to re-open the Planning Board hearing if a restaurant goes in because it would require an additional two spaces for every five seats, as well as a Special Permit for the use. Office/retail space would reduce the amount of required parking. If a restaurant goes in, a grease trap of sufficient size would be put in. Mr. Petruzziello met with Rep. McMurtry, MassDOT, and the DPW to discuss the possibility of parking under the bridge. The next step would be a license agreement between the MassDOT and the Town or Mr. Petruzziello and MassDOT as lessee, in which case it would be a public parking lot, about 100 yards from the proposed building. 

Mr. Podolski asked if Mr. Petruzziello would be willing to set aside some apartments for affordability so that the Town will not lose the required 10%. He said yes and will let the Board know how many at the next meeting. They will do this under the Local Action Program, which needs agreement with the Board of Selectmen. The Planning Board monitors the 10% compliance annually, as does the State. The Town is currently at 10.7%, which is a cushion of roughly 700 units. Mr. Zahka and Mr. McCarthy will discuss this. Mr. Petruzziello had previously given a written agreement, but it will now be written into the Special Permit. 

Mr. Steeves was pleased that a building is going in there. Mr. Zahka asked about two-bedroom apartments, but said that he did not want those units to be occupied by school aged children. All the one-bedroom apartments that the applicant has built have no school aged children in them.  Mr. Podolski said that the ZBL requires one parking space for each one-bedroom unit, and asked if a two-bedroom would require two spaces. Mr. Zahka said that the dwelling unit has nothing to do with the number of bedrooms. He said that in most of Mr. Petruzziello’s buildings, he controls that via leases. They are allowed only one automobile, and he will continue that. At the next meeting, statistics will be shown for the building across the street.
 
Mr. Podolski was disappointed that the original plans to make an office building for a governmental agency seemed to have fallen through, pulling the rug out from underneath the applicant. He felt that this was a disgrace. He liked the idea of balconies, which will be on three sides of the building. Mr. Petruzziello will not be allowing gas grills or Direct TV dishes, and will regulate the buildings.  

	Applicant:	
	Dunkin Donuts

	Project Address:
	36 Sawmill Lane, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-02-14-1791

	Zoning District:
	General Business

	Representative(s):
	· Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA
· Chris DaCosta, owner, Legacy Donuts, Inc.



Prior to the beginning of the meeting, Mr. Podolski made the statement that Mr. Bethoney recused himself from this meeting. The agency at which he works has a professional relationship with the Applicant’s landlord. He was not present in the building and did not participate in any part of this meeting or consideration of the proposal.  

Update on completing the punch list sent by Mr. McCarthy on the Temporary Occupancy Permit: 
· The bollard at the drive-thru is now covered.
· Mr. Reda will be responsible for landscaping, and will address the dead plants, see what has survived in the next month, and replace them. There is a town-wide total water ban, so when to plant is in question. 
· “Do Not Enter” signs have been installed at the drive-thru.
· The fence along Mother Brook, which had been hit by a car, has been repaired.
· The entrance on Milton Street will continue to be monitored. There should be a “No Drive-Thru” sign there, but Mr. DaCosta said that since the site has been open since June 2016, people have learned. There may be a future project for the office building, and if it happens, they will address the entrance. There have been no recent problems with cars cutting through. There is a sign at the next entrance down. 
· The decision requires the applicant to install various mitigation measures including a “Do Not Block the Box” pavement marking at Sawmill Lane across from the drive-thru, a “Do Not Block the Box” pavement marking at Milton Street, and restriping at Walnut Street and Milton Street to include an exclusive right lane. Mr. Zahka wrote a letter/application in July to the Board of Selectmen, including the traffic mitigation summary. They took no action but referred it to Jason Mammone, P.E., Director of Engineering. A formal letter has been sent to him, and Mr. Zahka spoke with him about what additional information he requires. Mr. Zahka met with Mr. McCarthy and Mr. Mammone regarding the difference of opinion regarding the “Do Not Block the Box” marking. Whatever the Town decides, the applicant will do. They need to determine whether the boxes serve the public or a private entity. He estimated that it would take the Board of Selectmen and Mr. Mammone 3-4 months, possibly longer, to determine this. He may need traffic data. Mr. Podolski sensed some resistance from the Board of Selectmen and Mr. Mammone. 
· It has been three months since the Board requested that the flagpole be put in. Mr. DaCosta said he wanted to do the signage and the flag together. Mr. Podolski warned him that if this is not done by October, he will be shut down. Branches at the drive-thru are hanging over the fence, and people on the sidewalk cannot be seen. An electrical box is sticking out as vehicles exit the drive-thru, and this has already been run over. Mr. DaCosta said that they were going to put an “Exit” sign there, and will be going before the Zoning Board of Appeals on 9/21/16. 

Mr. Steeves said that the “Do Not Enter” signs should be moved closer to Sawmill Lane so people coming down the street can see them. “Do Not Block the Box” pavement markings were part of the approval, and must be put in. He will be very upset if they do not want to do this. Mr. Zahka said they need others to sign off on this. Mr. Aldous asked if all the other “Do Not Enter” signs were in place, i.e., opposite Walnut Street. Mr. Zahka said this is an open driveway. Mr. Aldous said people are confused about the location of the drive-thru, but there is no sign there. There is a sign at the main entrance on Milton Street that says “Drive-Thru Next Left.” Mr. O’Brien suggested an arrow showing the drive-thru. Mr. Zahka said they could relocate the sign, and showed where it would go. The Board would monitor this six months after the business opens.

Mr. Podolski brought up the “rain garden” in the main parking lot, which was required and approved by the Conservation Commission. The design is very poor, a pile of rocks. He asked if this was the best the Conservation Commission could do. He said a reflector should be put in so people can see it when they back up; there have already been incidents of people getting stuck there. Mr. Steeves suggested putting in a manhole instead. Mr. DaCosta said that Mr. Reda will fix this. Mr. Podolski said will not make Mr. DaCosta pay more money to fix it, and advised him to go back to the Conservation Commission. This needs to be marked to prevent hang-ups. 

Mr. Podolski told Mr. DaCosta to fix these things. If they are not done by October 15, 2016, they will need to return to the Board.  He said he would not have a problem extending the temporary occupancy permit. He asked that the electrical box be fixed.

Mr. Bethoney joined the Board at 8:12 p.m.

	Applicant:	
	Phase 2 Development, LLC

	Project Address:
	Meadowbrook Road, Map 86, Lot 6

	Case #:
	ANR-08-16-2134

	Zoning District:
	Single Residence A

	Representative(s):
	Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA
John Shaw, Principal, 159 Meadowbrook Road, Dedham, MA


 
This is all land court with three lots in total. The Form A plan shows creation of a lot, tentatively be known as Lot 94; it is believed that the plan is has gone into preliminary review in Land Court. The building lot has the required frontage area, and access; there is an existing dwelling on site. ZBA-12-15-2053 dated 1/20/16 was approved to allow the dwelling to be converted into two condominiums, one of which Mr. Shaw will occupy, with the requirement of a minimum number of square feet of land associated with that. All other lots on the plan are not buildable parcels until the Planning Board makes a determination of adequacy. They are doing this now because Building Commissioner Cimeno wants to issue a building permit for the square feet required. Mr. McCarthy referred this to Town Counsel for an opinion due to the notation on the plan that he just indicated, and Town Counsel did not see any issue with endorsement. Mr. McCarthy confirmed that Town Counsel agreed that this is eligible for endorsement as an ANR plan. There is sufficient area, frontage, and access. The property is approximately half-a-mile from Westfield Street. Mr. Aldous moved to endorse the plan as presented, seconded by Mr. Steeves, and voted unanimously 5-0. The Mylar and plans were signed after the meeting.

	Applicant:	
	EG/GP3 480 Sprague Street, LLC, c/o Griffith Properties

	Project Address:
	480 Sprague Street, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-05-14-1844

	Zoning District:
	Limited Manufacturing A, Map 157, Lot 7

	Representative(s):
	· Michael Giaimo, Esq., Robinson & Cole, LLP, 1 Boston Place, Boston, MA 02108 
· Donna Pennino, Principal, Griffith Properties, 260 Franklin Street, 5th Floor, Boston, MA  02110
· Dan Barrett, Station Manager, Amazon
· Dennis Teehan, MD, Board of Selectmen
· James Maher, President, Manor Neighborhood Association
· Fred Johnson, Assistant Building Inspector
· Chief Michael D’Entremont, Dedham Police



In August 2016, Mr. Giaimo met with a number of town officials about the various Town complaints concerning Amazon and its operations. He prepared a memo to the Board. Amazon management issued directions to its contractors to instruct all drivers not to turn into residential neighborhoods and to stay on Sprague Street until Endicott Circle. Signage has been installed but it may not be sufficient. The Town installed a sign at Nelson Drive that said “480 Sprague Street Entrance 800 Feet on Left.” Another sign was installed saying “480-500 Sprague Street - Enter Here.” Mr. Giaimo recommended relocation because it is hidden by a phone pole. A gate sign is now up with the address. Two potential steps:  1) more Town signage, i.e., “No Thru Trucks;” 2) Amazon sign on the building or the gate; this is in process. They requested temporary approval, and would like the sign to be lit. Two additional incidents were reported to Amazon since 8/1/16, but Chief D’Entremont said these have been minor. The vans are now being loaded in a specific way, not left up to the drivers, and should be properly loaded when they leave and have no need to stop. The operations people are policing it.  Incidents of fighting while rearranging loads and a gun falling out of a driver’s pocket during an argument were discussed in detail. Both employees were terminated by the van contractor. 

There have also been four police reports within the Town, not just on site, and driver behavior is a concern. Mr. O’Brien said rules and regulations need to be drilled into them. Mr. Giaimo said Amazon is working to keep it under control, now requiring all contractors to have telematics that say where the vans are and how they are being used. The contractors are then informed of this. Amazon does not require an ID # on the vans or a phone number for residents to report driving incidents. Mr. Bethoney asked why, if they are concerned about how they drive through Town. He asked for a summary, based on the feedback from the last meeting, of how Amazon will minimize negative impacts that the community has felt since they have been in Dedham. Mr. Giaimo said 1) van drivers will have telematics, 2) loading will be policed, and 3) no parking on private property or in residential areas; this will be enforced through the vendor company. 

Training was explained in detail. Amazon requires a motor vehicle record being pulled, and drivers must pass a “meets requirement” from Accurate Background Checks. Driving history is checked and must meet a certain standard. Mr. Bethoney asked if anyone has a bad driver history, and Mr. Barrett said this is a tough question to answer. Amazon does its own checks and balances. How long it takes Amazon to do something in the event of an incident with the driver depends on the severity and scope, which are addressed by the contractor. In property damage, Amazon and the dispatcher (located at the Dedham location) are notified by cellphone, and the contractor investigates and notifies Amazon of the details. Communication with the vans occurs throughout the day. 

The Board has received a lot of complaints about the vans lining up at the gas pumps. Mr. Podolski said it was not good business practice to have one person with a gas card and have everyone show up to fuel at the same time. Mr. Barrett said they have told the van drivers to fuel up at the end of the day with their own gas card; this is monitored. A private towing company removes vehicles on site that block fire lanes. Mr. Barrett said there is not enough parking. There are 70 Amazon trucks parked on site at this time. Van drivers and Amazon employees are given a map on where to park their personal vehicles, and violations result in towing. This is continuously monitored and enforced. He said that this model distribution center is used throughout the country. Mr. O’Brien said the Board needs to be sure this works because it needs to answer to the public. Safety is paramount. This is a 24-hour operation. The first wave of vans goes out at 6:45 a.m., then every half hour for 25-26 vans. The vans go in different directions. From coming in to getting vans loaded takes 24-30 minutes. 

Mr. Bethoney said there are conflicts between the Certificate of Action and the plan. The Board granted a waiver of 155 spaces, from 358 to 203. The calculation was very specific per the ZBL, based on office, manufacturing, and warehouse. Specific parking must be provided for trucks, vans, and other fleet vehicles. This was not considered in the peer review or the approval because there was no discussion about these vehicles. The site is, therefore, noncompliant and the plan must be re-reviewed. The Board allowed land banked property for future development, not parking. They are not using it per plan. He cited various paragraphs in the COA with which they have been noncompliant. The Planning Board will be reviewing the COA for this.

Audience
Dennis Teehan, MD, Board of Selectmen, and resident of neighborhood, said it is obvious that there is a huge issue. The drivers are terrible and disruptive. He thought Amazon’s efforts are only half-hearted at best. The only way the residents will be satisfied is if there is a significant operational change in organization and adherence to the site plan. Mr. O’Brien corrected Dr. Teehan and said that Amazon was not approved by the Planning Board; they lease space through their landlord, who may have not known what was going to happen. The Board also never knew Amazon was leasing there. The plan needs to be changed to reflect this. 

Jim Maher, President of the Manor Neighborhood Association and resident of neighborhood, said there is a community meeting on 9/22/16, which will hopefully resolve the truck and driver issues. He wanted Amazon to address the issue of a disgruntled, fired employee wandering in their neighborhood; this is a safety issue, and employees walking around his neighborhood after work is not acceptable. Mr. Barrett said that Amazon is not involved with drivers after work is over. 

Mr. Barrett had asked about indoor loading on the site; this would improve operation from the Town’s perspective. Fred Johnson, Assistant Building Inspector, said that Amazon met with the Building Department once, and there has been no application to date. The architect was told that putting in additional parking in the building would need to address building codes, fire issues, and approval from the Planning Board. When the building permit was initially issued, it showed 13 spots in the building; it never indicated parking outside in the lot. He said he would not issue a permit until the issues with the Planning Board have been resolved. He also said that moving 50 vans into the building at night may be too much for the neighborhood. 

Mr. Bethoney told Ms. Pennino that when the Planning Board approved the plan on 6/25/15, it was gracious in that many waivers were granted based on their submission. Once a revised site plan is filed, full site plan review starts over with peer review, striking all the previously granted waivers. The Board has no obligation to grant waivers. Mr. Bethoney strongly advised them to work with the tenants and the neighbors, request waivers, and go from there.

The Board took a short break.

	Applicant:	
	Dedham 800, LLC

	Project Address:
	750 Providence Highway, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-09-14-1882

	Zoning District:
	Highway Business

	Representative(s):
	· Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA
· David Spiegel, Owner
· Elliot Ravech, Owner Representative
· Matt Smith, Norwood Engineering Co., Inc., 1410 Route One, Norwood, MA
· Stephen A. Greenbaum, Esq., Greenbaum, Nagel, Fisher, & Paliotti, LLP, 200 High Street, Boston, MA 02110
· Marla Robinson, Pearl Realty Associates, 36 Washington Street, Suite 340, Wellesley Hills, MA   02481 

	Town Consultant
	Steven Findlen, McMahon Associates.


 
The last issue was removal of the internal access road between the Bed, Bath, and Beyond site and this site. The applicant went back to the Conservation Commission and received an Order of Conditions to allow a roadway to remain. Updated plans showing the new road were submitted. McMahon’s peer review showed four outstanding issues; three have been resolved with no further action required. 

The outstanding issue was to continue working with Pearl Realty Associates regarding the intersection going to Route One. Alan Almeida, Esq., Connor and Hilliard, PC, 1350 Main Street, Walpole, MA 02081, is handling this and communicating with Pearl Realty’s Counsel. There has been some agreement only on payment of the maintenance of the easement area. There has been no meeting between the abutters, and no recent proposal for reconfiguration of the area. Neither of the abutters’ traffic engineers has met, and Mr. Zahka is unaware of any recent proposals in terms of potential reconfiguration of the area. He therefore requested that the Board approve the plan with minor conditions, i.e., landscaping. If anything happens in the future, they will revisit the plan. Mr. Zahka did not think this should hold up the project.

Mr. Smith said the plan was designed with driveway access. It has been fully reviewed by Mr. McCarthy and Steven Findlen of McMahon, and there are no outstanding issues with the engineering design.  It meets all zoning requirements. He went on record thanking the Board for the dialogue and letting him know what was wanted, and thanking the Conservation Commission for being so helpful and flexible in approving the modified plan. 

The latest plan meets all zoning requirements. It has 174 spaces including 8 handicapped spaces; 171 spaces and 6 handicapped spaces are required. A new design with a new awning was submitted to the Board showing façade elevations. The back of the building faces Route One and the front faces the parking lot. Once tenants come in, they will return to DRAB for further review. The planting plan for the drainage area includes grasses, creeping junipers, and salt-tolerant plants. These will be coordinated with DRAB, the Conservation Commission, and Mr. McCarthy. They propose grass on the end areas and the islands. There will be an 18” pea stone strip and smaller stone at the drainage area. 

There has been no communication to date with Pearl Realty regarding the intersection.  Stephen Greenbaum, Esq., speaking on behalf of them, said he was surprised at this discussion. A copy of his letter was hand-delivered to the DEP, the Conservation Commission, and the Planning Board, and he filed a request for a superseding order of conditions with the DEP. No legal notice of intent was filed. This is formally under appeal, and he expects the DEP to take its time, possibly several months, with its determination on whether to issue a superseding order of conditions, or whether to refer it back to the Conservation Commission. He did not believe the Planning Board could approve the site plan without Conservation Commission approval. Mr. Podolski said the Board always incorporated the Conservation Commission’s plan as part of its Certificates of Action; Mr. Greenbaum said they did not have it. Mr. Zahka said the Board could continue to adopt the latest order of conditions from the Dedham Conservation Commission, but since it is under appeal, no building permit can be issued. If there is any change in that order, assuming that change requires the applicant to change the drainage, the applicant would need to return. The Board would adopt the Order of Conditions only from the standpoint of being consistent with the drainage that is shown on the site plan and what the Conservation Commission has approved. The Board could independently approve and the applicant would need to be sure it coordinates with the Conservation Commission’s ultimate order of what they have already done or supersede it. Mr. Zahka suggested that there is an Order of Conditions which can be incorporated by reference. If it changes, they return to the Board to modify the Certificate of Action to coincide with what the final degree is. Mr. Podolski said they would obtain an opinion from Town Counsel. 

Mr. Bethoney asked Mr. Greenbaum if anything has been resolved or if there is an intent to resolve anything at the Best Buy intersection. Mr. Greenbaum is not counsel for that, but does not believe it has been resolved. Mr. Bethoney then asked why the Board needed to know that DEP may take months for a decision. Mr. Greenbaum said it was a “by the way” statement. Mr. Bethoney told Mr. Greenbaum that the Board had discussed the need to look at the intersection, and that everyone acknowledges that this is a safety concern. He asked if this could be worked on to resolution. He cautioned him that if something happens, it would be a major problem. He advised working with the applicant to formulate a resolution. Ms. Robinson said they are trying to eliminate some traffic from that intersection. It would not affect the plan per se, but they are seeking other ways to deal with the traffic on their site. There is an ongoing issue with an easement, and there is in fact no agreement on maintenance. They are working on this. 

Mr. Podolski said he would like to know Pearl Realty’s position by 9/29/16, and what would legally prevent the Planning Board from approving the site plan. Mr. Greenbaum said he would see what he could do. Mr. Findlen said three issues have been resolved, but the issue with the intersection has not been addressed or resolved. A letter will be sent to Town Counsel Jonathan Eichmann immediately. This will be continued to the next meeting on 10/13/16 unless the Board hears from him sooner. In the meantime, Mr. Zahka will draft a Certificate of Action with language indicating that the applicant will need to return to the Design Review Advisory Board for further review of landscaping. 


[bookmark: _GoBack]Old/New Business
· Mr. Podolski was fine with Mr. McCarthy’s recommendation on the Brewery.
· The Public Hearing for zoning articles will be at 6:30 p.m.,10/13/16, at Dedham High School auditorium. There will be an article calling for a temporary moratorium on marijuana establishments. Mr. Bethoney asked that Town Counsel be present for this.  
· Appointment of a Planning Board member to a working group for creation of East Dedham Design Guidelines: Mr. Podolski moved to appoint Mr. O’Brien, seconded by Mr. Steeves, and voted unanimously 5-0.
· The 2016 Warrant includes discussion and vote on sending the Community Preservation Act for inclusion on the 2017 ballot, funding for the design for off-site traffic improvement for the ECEC, and funding for a circulation study for the Middle, Avery, and High School to study, collect data, and come up with suggestions.

· The meeting 9/29/16 will discuss the ECEC and the site plan for Shultz’s Guest House at 7 Burgess Lane. TILL, Inc. has withdrawn its application without prejudice.

Mr. Bethoney moved to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Steeves, and voted unanimously 5-0. The meeting ended at 10:10 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,



Robert D. Aldous, Clerk 
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